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LONDON TRANSPORT REGIONAL COUNCIL

Secretary: 
Steve Hedley 
Address: 
271 Lonsdale Ave, East Ham, London. E6 3QA  

Mobile: 
07846266934. 
Email: stevehedley_18@hotmail.com

“THE LTRC MEETING ”
 VENUE: 
SOMMERS TOWN COMMUNITY CENTRE

150 OSSULSTON STREET NW1
16.30 Thursday 25th September 2008
BIG BROTER IS WATCHING THE CLEANING COMPANYS.

BIG BROTHER STAR CAROL SECOND FROM THE LEFT SHOWS SOLIDARITY WITH THE “NEW TOLPUDDLE MARTYRS” RMT CLEANERS THREATENED WITH DEPORTATION FOR JOINING A UNION.THE PROTEST IS OUTSIDE ACAS OFFICES THE DAY 7 pounds 45pence PER HOUR WAS WON BY THE RMT FOR METRONET CLEANERS.





REGIONAL RECRUITMENT Bakerloo branch:
MEET AT MARYLEBONE STATION AT 1030AM ON THE 23RD SEPTEMBER LUNCH IS PROVIDED. 
BABY SITTING: The Regional EC has agreed that for a trial period Regional Delegates who need to pay a babysitter to attend can claim up to £15.  Give claims in writing to the Secretary
LONDON TRANSPORT REGIONAL COUNCIL

16.30 THURSDAY 31s July 2008 SOMERS TOWN COMMUNITY CENTRE 150 OSSULSTON STREET NW1 1EE 
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Please arrive early as the meeting will start on time.

AGENDA

1. Apologies for Absence

2. Minutes of Previous Meeting

3. Matters Arising Including carried over business P Hitt,election of regional young members officer and lgbt rep 

4. Organisation and Recruitment

5. Council of Executives Report

6. Regional Organiser’s Report

7. Resolutions from Branches

8. Correspondence

9. Other Reports

10. Reports on Progress of Resolutions

11. A.O.B.  - if notified to President in advance
Minutes of Previous Meeting august-  2008
APOLOGIES

Peacock, Harris, Gandolfi, Haughian,littlechild
	Bakerloo
	

	Camden
	O’ brien,Reid ,Vickers,

	Central Line West 
	 Thomas , Parmar

	DLR
	

	East Ham
	 Izzard, Baillie

	Finsbury Park 
	 Watson , Jowcham, Rayfield,O’hanlon , Kelly, Reid, Cochrane,Murr

	Lu fleet
	

	Hammersmith & City
	Pinnock

	Jubilee S. & East London
	Aitken,Gwynn

	LU Engineering
	Darby ,Jackson

	Morden & Oval
	

	Neasden
	Ivers,Wood

	Picc & Dist West
	 Sutton,Martin,Pugh,Hodgson,New ,Vyas

	Retired
	Richardson

	Stratford
	Mirza

	TFL
	Foster,Wiles

	Thames Riverboats
	


Previous minutes:
 Proposed TFL SECONDED CAMDEN
Matters Arising 

200 pounds  was given in solidarity to brother Bowes.
RECRUITMENT: Brother Rayfield gave a report on recruitment. Recruitment is picking up with more people joining in the recruitment days. He further urged more support from other branches in the region. There are still problems with membership.
THE REGIONAL ORANISERS REPORT; 
BRIAN WHITEHEAD REPORTED ON

Tubelines dispute 

Cleaner’s dispute ongoing issues with initial
Cbs outdoors dispute
Bus drivers
I.S.S. RMT reps barred from representing members if reps don’t work for i.s.s.
T.f.l. problems with recognition

Stations issues

Driver’s issues

Eurostar cleaner’s dispute

s.w. trains ticket offices

Questions and debate followed

THE COUNCIL OF EXECUTIVE MEMBERS REPORT
Brother New reported on

Tubelines.

cleaners

South west trains dispute

All the other disputes on lu I.e.

Rickmansworth group, Eastham group, waterloo group,cbs pay cleaners dispute and Eurostar dispute and infrastructure mainline talks
Proposed trip to Brussels [see attachment]on the 16th October contact Olly New to book seats. 
BOTH THE EC MEMBER AND THE RO WERE ASKED ABOUT DEPORTATIONS OF CLEANERS AND APEALED FOR ANYONE WITH INFORMATION TO COME FORWARD.

  REPORTS FROM
Eastham

Rickmansworth

Retired members
RESOLUTIONS FROM AUGUSTS MEETING
Closure of the East London Line

 

This branch is disturbed at the ease with which the East London Line Closure
was dealt with by management, without so much as a ballot for industrial action.
Our proposal is that if this type of wholesale closure was to ever be proposed
Again, that this union would at the very least ballot its members for some form of 
action.
 

Although the RMT and the TSSA had a joint anti- closure campaign, We feel very
Strongly, that our Brothers and Sisters, many who had spent most if not all of their
Careers on the Line, were badly let down by the Head Office of our Union!
Also during this campaign, some members of the Region seemed to be more 
           Interested In internal infighting, than our plight as members facing displacement!
MOVED Stratford seconded Camden unanimous.

We at Stratford branch are appalled at the decision to try and renege on the 
East London line train staff agreement, that was made by the trains council 
And ratified by company council. 
We believe that any attempt to do so, will be a watershed in negotiations with LUL. 
We resolve that this Region would have to call for action from all grades to defend our members and the integrity of agreements".

MOVED STRATFORD SECONDED CAMDEN UNANIMOUS

RESOLUTIONS 
 
This branch notes that the International Transport Workers Federation (ITF) are hosting a “Young Transport Workers Conference” in Brussels on 6-8 October 2008, to link with the World Day for Decent Work 7 October 2008 which is being sponsored by the Brussels-based International Trade Union Confederation (ITUC).
This branch notes that 
· RMT is an affiliate of ITF
· requests the council of executives to ensure that an RMT young member delegation is sent to this conference 
· asks the council of executives to consider that the composition of the delegation should where possible, have gender equality and include national RMT young member liaison committee members and the RMT young member award winner as a minimum.
· MOVED TFL SECONDED CENTRAL LINE WEST UNANIMOUS  
The post of learner rep coordinator was filled by election with brother Murray from Finsbury park gaining most votes. 

THE MEETING WAS CLOSED AT 7PM DUE TO LACK OF TIME WITH SOME OUTSTANDING BUSINESS.

RESOLUTIONS FOR THE SEPTEMBER MEETING 

FROM LONDON UNDERGROUND ENGINEERING BRANCH

  "The LU Engineering Branch notes the that NCE have organised a Rail Summit to discuss the future of the Rail Industry. This event also includes Naomi Connell, LUL Director of Finance, who intends to discuss the future of Metronet. This branch believes it is essential that the RMT send a delegate along to this summit to collate information that will be useful to our union to defend our members pay and conditions for the future. We further believe that we should look to sending an individual such as one of our RMT researchers who would then write a report on the Summit to be distributed to all branches. We also wish the Council of Executives to note that our branch is willing to fund the attendance price for the summit of £675.63 as we believe that the information that might come to light would be extremely helpful to our members"
 
Paul Jackson
Resolution for Central Line West Branch Meeting

This branch recognises that many hundreds of bus workers in London are joining the RMT. The RMT represent thousands of bus workers nationally and organise Grade Meetings and Bus Conferences.

This branch believes that to encourage our bus members to become fully involved in the RMT, the Regional Council should set up a Bus Grades Committee. Just as with other grades committees this would enable London bus members to develop a degree of autonomy and allow them to put forward resolutions to the National Committee and Conference.

If passed this should be sent as a resolution to the next Regional Council.

THE FOLLOWING IS A REPORT OF THE ORGINISATIONAL CONFERENCE OF THE 29TH AUGUST REQUESTED BY BRANCHES AND FACILITATED BY THE REGION.
RMT REGIONAL ORGANISATION CONFERENCE 29/8/08
The day began with a general assessment of some recent disputes, including those involving TfL, Metronet, Tubelines, and the fight against Casualisation within LUL, with a view to establishing what the union did well and where it did badly.

Positives

It was agreed that of all the recent disputes, the Metronet strike was probably the most successful in terms of what was gained.  This was due to the solidity of the strike which ensured that LUL didn’t even try to run any services until it was over.  Three positive things were identified as having brought about this strength of support for the strike amongst the members:

· Local reps had spent years of hard work building up solid organization within Metronet

· Regular workplace meetings had been held in the lead up to the action, meetings which informed members of what was going on and which built support for the strike

· There was an effective, elected strike committee

Negatives

Looking at some of the other disputes, it was clear that we had often gained little.  The discussion identified the following areas of concern:

· Inter-grade solidarity is at a low level

· There is a perceived lack of militancy amongst drivers

· Lack of consultation by negotiators – this was mentioned particularly in relation to the recent casualisation dispute with LUL

· Lack of Strike Pay combined with domestic financial situation of most members makes any sustained strike action extremely difficult

· Lack of rank and file input into union

· Communications within the union are often too slow and members have sometimes found themselves in the dark about the reasons for a dispute

· Union needs a positive agenda with rank and file input and for which members can be encouraged to fight – presently, we only seem to be responding to management’s agenda

· Resolutions made at the Regional Council and union AGM are not always carried out

Workshop Session

The meeting then split into workshops with each one analysing a recent dispute.  Strengths and weaknesses were examined, as were any tactics and strategies used during the disputes, and ideas to strengthen the union were discussed.

Feedback
TfL Strike

There are lots of issues at TfL.  Local reps brought all these issues together into one dispute which led to the first ever strike by TfL members.  RMT is facing opposition from management and other unions at TfL, who are colluding to exclude our union.  TfL is refusing to recognize RMT in all but one department.  LUL reps from RMT are being prevented from representing TfL members, even though they have the legal right to be represented by LUL reps (Employment Tribunal cases are currently in process on this issue).

A recruitment strategy was needed that would target the weakest areas within TfL.  It is also important to gain recognition in more areas, so that reps can be elected to represent the members.  At present, the lack of representation is causing many staff to shy away from joining the union.  Another suggestion was that the union could appoint Health and Safety reps (under Health and Safety law) in order to create a new presence for the union at TfL; these reps could then take on an Industrial Rep role as well.

Stations Casualisation Dispute

A number of issues, including planned ticket office closures, mobile supervisors and other attacks on working conditions, were brought together by the union into a single dispute.  There were a number of problems and shortcomings associated with this dispute.

1. Our union was, amazingly, beaten to the industrial action ballot by the TSSA, a union which has not taken strike action since 1926.  This meant that we found ourselves following on TSSA’s coattails and ended up naming the same three days of proposed strike action as TSSA with very little time to prepare

2. There was insufficient campaigning on the issues in dispute

3. An all-grades dispute was the union’s aim, but the fact was that drivers were generally not on board, and this would have been a potentially fatal weakness had the strike gone ahead (it didn’t, for this very reason)

4. There were complaints from many members about the affordability of three days’ loss of pay (see 1 above)

5. The shopping list nature of the dispute made it easy for management to placate different sections and thus weaken our position

6. The strike committee was not proactive enough and its meetings were poorly attended

7. There were no mass meetings and no political education was carried out

The outcome to the dispute was that most of the worst management plans were stalled, including ticket office closures – for now, at least.  A partial victory.  However, on the downside, we failed to act as an all-grades union.  There is the growing fear that new Mayor Johnson will try and buy off certain sections of our membership and also force through a multi-year, no-strike deal.

Future strategy

The big question is how to unite the grades, so that an all-grades union becomes a reality rather than merely a mantra.  We need to look at our structures below, rather than always relying on Head Office.  We need to build a bigger activist base.  Working class consciousness has taken an ideological battering over the last 30 years, and we need to understand that and find ways of countering the individualist onslaught.  We need to establish our position regarding the anti-union laws; do we accept them or challenge them?  The question was raised concerning why no vote was taken before the strike was called off, though it was accepted that the decision did reflect the general consensus within the strike committee.

Tubelines Dispute

The meeting was surprised to learn that of 1000 voters, only 280 had voted to strike, 220 had voted not to strike and 500 had failed to vote at all.  This raised some important questions.  Was the membership list for Tubelines up to date?  Why were Tubelines reps claiming that members were 100% for the strike when, in hindsight, they were not?  In fact, two of the four ERU depots were preparing to scab.  Another weakness was the lack of support from other grades, especially drivers who, it had been hoped, would have refused to drive trains on grounds of safety during the strike.  Because of these weaknesses, the strike was called off at the last minute.  Some gains were made from the company, but it was felt that we were fortunate to even get them in the circumstances.

Future Strategy

Why can we not ballot drivers for action short of a strike, instead of merely hoping that individuals will refuse to drive during such disputes?  Such a ballot would also have the effect of raising the issues involved, so that they were better understood by drivers.  Even if such a ballot returned a ‘no’ vote, the individual option would still be there for drivers to refuse to work on safety grounds.

We need a forum to unite all the grades - all-grades newsletters, for example.  A newsletter encouraging drivers to work normally was put out by ASLEF but we did little to counter it.  We should also start to build lists of members’ email addresses and text numbers and use these methods of communication to keep people informed.  Local reps should also be checking that everyone receives a ballot paper for future proposed strikes, as membership records are often not up to date.

Pay 2009
The meeting then went on to consider the 2009 pay claim.  With the country now in recession and inflation rampant, we need to decide exactly what we want from this next pay award.  It was agreed that the union’s starting position is for a one-year deal; however, as was also pointed out, this policy has already been undermined by the two-year deal just agreed with Tubelines.

It was agreed that we needed to unite the issues of pay and the current management attacks upon us.  Pay has, in the past, been an issue to unite the grades, so the three-year deal with LUL now coming to an end has meant that that unifying factor has been absent.  The union needs to begin education and propaganda amongst the members about the real level of inflation, especially in London and the south-east.  We also need to somehow unite the grades over the issue of a flat rate pay increase to narrow the differential between our lowest paid members and the rest.  The pay claim needs to have much greater rank and file input so that members can identify with it and be more prepared to take action to achieve it.  The pay claims should be put in to all the companies before the New Year in order to maintain unity and to give us time to build up a head of steam amongst the members if our claims are not met.  It was noted that, at TfL, the other unions seemed happy to accept a multi-year deal.  At LUL, we need to be aware of ASLEF’s claim which will likely lead to division amongst staff.  Another possible element to the pay claim could be a 4-day, 32-hour week; this is something around which members could be rallied to fight for.  Whatever eventually goes into our claim, it is important to get it out to all members and to give local reps a programme of action to prepare everyone for a fight.  If we develop our claim early and start to build support for it amongst the members, then we will give ourselves a real chance to deliver.
1 EVENTS TETRA WAVE/CONNECT RADIO CONFERENCE 26TH SEPTEMBER 1PM FRIENDS HOUSE EUSTON ROAD OPPOSITE EUSTON STATION

2 TRIP TO BRUSSELS ON 16TH OF OCTOBER TO SUPPORT OUR SEAFARERS IN THEIR FIGHT AGAINST DISCRIMINATION

3 SHOWING OF KEN LOACHES FILM ON MIGRANT WORKERS INCLUDING RMT CLEANERS.HOSTED BY BARNET TRADES COUNCIL7-10PM WEDNESDAY 24TH SEPTEMBER BUILDING 2 NORTH LONDON BUSINESS PK ,OAKLEIGH RD SOUTH,LONDON NII INP TO BOOK CONTACT VICKY ON 07719283132
A MESSAGE FROM EASTHAM BRANCH
THE RMT ARE CALLING AN OVERTIME BAN ON THE EAST HAM GROUP FROM 05:00 ON MONDAY 8TH OF SEPTEMBER UNTIL 04:49 ON THE 29TH OF SEPTEMBER!
Working overtime is a personal choice. It is up to you, management can not force you to to work. Supervisors should insist on off station meal breaks on the early and middle shifts and display do not disturb signs on the night shift. All of our staff can take part in this action regardless of union membership. As this is an issue that concerns us all we hope that you will all give us your support. If your rights to representation are taken away you will all find yourself in Sarah Hutchins position at some time. If a representative is not allowed before 28 days you could already have agreed to a management plan before we are ever involved. This is not acceptable and will not be tolerated by your representatives. We urge you all to stand together as you did on our strike day. Give the management a clear message that we will not be bought so easily and we will certainly not be conned into giving up our representation by them. It is imperative that we stand firm on these issues.  
MORE NEWS

CSA Karl Niles having given 19 years service to London Underground was sacked from his job as a CSA at Pimlico for suffering from Asthma and taking some time off to recover from  attacks.The total amount of time that Karl has had off is between 20 and 25 days yet he has fallen foul of LUL's ridiculous Attendance at Work procedure.
ELEPHANT AND CASTLE DRIVERS BALLOTED OVER JEROME BOWES SACKING

ELEPHANT DRIVERS
use your vote - yote YES!

All drivers are reminded that the ballot for strike action closes on September 10th. Please return your ballot paper with a yes vote.

	                                                  FINAL WORD FROM YOUR SECRETARY
                      Brothers and sisters we are only four months away from this years pay talks on most companies and only two months away onTFL.The region and all branches must start to immediately produce hard hitting propaganda to secure the pay deal we all need. We must highlight to our members, as if anyone needs reminding that the staples of life bread, rice milk together with other food are rocketing in price. Gas is up nearly forty percent Meanwhile even the tame bbc news are writing critical articles on the profiteering energy companies who are paying out massively increased dividends to share holders at your expense. The government is refusing to levy a windfall tax on the excessive amounts of money they make from us. At the same time Gordon Brown is refusing to consider giving pensioners and the impoverished a one off payment to help them pay their excessive bills levied by his friends in the city. Here are some examples OF INCREASED COSTS TO YOU.
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TWENTY PER CENT MORE MONEY NEEDED TO FILL UP , AN EXTRA EIGHT POUNDS A WEEK ,OR AROUND FOUR HUNDRED A YEAR ON AVERAGE.
MEANWHILE FOOD COSTS A BOMB FOR RMT MEMBERS

The rate of food price inflation is making life very difficult for the millions of workers families 

According to the rabidly pro business daily telegraph

Food prices are accelerating at their fastest rate since records began, fuelling a rise in the average family's shopping bill of £750 a year.
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Even our RMT pensioners are not safe as this quote from age concern shows.

Rapidly rising energy costs are pushing increasing numbers of older people into fuel poverty. We estimate that price hikes could see 750,000 more pensioner households in fuel poverty at the end of 2008 than at the start of the year.
 The business leader’s money men and politicians continue their lavish lifestyle unaffected by their own mistakes. We must demand a pay deal which meets the real increase in our cost of living and not just the RPI [Retail price index] which does not truly reflect the staggering extra amount that working people have had to pay out recently as highlighted above in the fields of gas electric petrol food and other mere necessities of life. We must have short medium and long term industrial strategies to take us to 2012 and beyond, we must reject out of hand any attempt to handcuff us with a multi year pay deal that takes away our trump card of negotiating in the run up to the Olympics. We must also implement the RMTS agreed strategy of seeking out candidates for election worthy of working class support who will put ordinary workers needs before those of big business and support our campaigns.
Working people deserve better and we must start winning the arguments now to prepare the way for the pay campaign ahead.

. 
As union activists we must convince the wider RMT membership that their interests are best served in demanding that our pay not only meets the expenses listed above but also brings a real improvement in our day to day lives. We not the bosses produce all the wealth in our society and we must demand the fruits of our labour. This may mean a long and sustained campaign but the campaign starts now and we must win the battle of ideas first. We must prepare our members to not only win ballots but also get them ready to take action if necessary. We will not win anything of significance by employing the grand old duke of York strategy of marching the members to the top of the hill and back down again. If we are to be taken seriously we must at least be prepared to once in a while actually go over the top of the hill and engage the enemy in battle.
	.
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